University of Michigan - Ann Arbor

From the SelectedWorks of Charles H.F. Davis III

Winter February 15, 2024

Campus Policing: Eight Steps Toward Abolition

Jude Paul M Dizon Charles H.F. Davis, III, *University of Michigan-Ann Arbor*



Available at: https://works.bepress.com/hfdavis/46/

AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF DIVERSITY OFFICERS IN HIGHER EDUCATION

https://doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000567

Campus Policing: Eight Steps Toward Abolition

Jude Paul Matias Dizon¹ and Charles H. F. Davis III²

¹ Department of Advanced Studies in Education, California State University, Stanislaus

² Center for the Study of Higher and Postsecondary Education, University of Michigan

Over the last 60 years, campus police departments have been established as the main form of security and safety in colleges and universities. In recent years, higher education leaders have been forced to confront the negative impact of police presence on Black and racially minoritized campus populations. Following the insights of student activists and abolitionist movements, we argue that the nature of campus policing has been misunderstood and misrepresented, consequently obscuring the inherent racist violence that policing generates. We propose that higher education leaders and policymakers take seriously contemporary calls to defund and abolish campus police in order to craft safer and more empowering campus environments for minoritized populations on campus and in surrounding communities. We synthesize the demands of social movement organizations and work by scholar–activists to outline eight steps to campus police abolition, which provide concrete humanizing, transformative alternatives to the current system of punishment, surveillance, and control.

Keywords: campus policing, abolition, racial justice, campus safety

A uniformed, armed police officer strolling through the quad is a normal and expected sight on over 900 college and university campuses (Reaves, 2015). While it may be difficult to imagine a campus without police, the modern campus police department observed today is a relatively recent phenomenon that emerged in the 1960s in the name of student safety (Sloan, 1992). In recent years, however, higher education leaders have been increasingly called to confront how policing as a primary strategy for campus safety replicates the surveillance, control, and punishment of minoritized populations, especially Black students, on and off campus. Just as the broader institution of policing in society is designed to uphold oppressive systems and hegemonic power relations (Alang et al., 2023; Deivanayagam et al., 2021), campus policing is not exempt from performing oppressive functions simply by virtue of being located within an educational setting (Daggett, 2013; Merkwae, 2015; Sussman, 2012), (re)framed as campus/ public safety (Dizon, 2023b), or directly reporting to university leaders (Peak et al., 2008).

In 2015, Black-led student activist groups from 76 U.S. colleges and universities issued demands for reforms to campus policing, mainly through the requirement of police to complete cultural competence training and student inclusion on police oversight boards (Chessman & Wayt, 2016). At the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, however, Black students specifically demanded the university defund and disarm its campus police department as well as take action to discontinue its criminalization

of "working-class, poor, and homeless Black and Brown people ... in Chapel Hill and Carrboro," stating, "Policing as an institution must be abolished and must be replaced with restorative and transformative justice practices rather than functioning as a mouth into our penal system" (#WeDemandUNC, 2015, pp. 8-9). Still, as incidents of police harassment and violence toward minoritized and vulnerable communities have continued, most notably with the murder of George Floyd in 2020, the demand for the abolition of police in U.S. cities and on college and university campuses has grown (Baldwin, 2021; Sainato, 2020). Former undergraduate student body president at the University of Minnesota, Kerandi (2020), remarked on the failure of reforms in her open letter to university administration: "We have lost interest in discussion, community conversations, and 'donut hours.' We no longer wish to have a meeting or come to an agreement, there is no middle ground."

The shift from reform to abolition in the public discourse reflects the long-standing evidence that police, including campus police, often harm rather than protect those disproportionately vulnerable to criminalization and state-sanctioned violence. This includes the extent to which campus police directly participate in violence against minoritized students, staff, and faculty and their involvement in off-campus incidents (Watkins, 2020). We must not forget the University of Cincinnati Police officer who shot and killed Samuel DuBose in 2015 or the deadly shooting of Jason Washington by Portland State University Police in 2018, both of which occurred off-campus (Crombie, 2019; Perez-Pena, 2015). Altogether, the growing recognition by campus and community stakeholders that their safety and well-being are at risk of being threatened, rather than aided, by campus police has encouraged a broad-based movement for police-free campuses by coalitions (e.g., Cops Off Campus Coalition) and student-led organizations.

As abolitionist educator and organizer Kaba (2020) suggests, to reduce harms that continue despite and because of campus police, "we need more and effective options for the greatest number of

Jude Paul Matias Dizon bttps://orcid.org/0000-0001-5240-008X Charles H. F. Davis III https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9194-6034 The authors have no conflicts of interest to disclose.

Correspondence concerning this article should be addressed to Jude Paul Matias Dizon, Department of Advanced Studies in Education, California State University, Stanislaus, One University Circle, DBH 358, Turlock, CA 95382, United States. Email: jdizon1@csustan.edu

people" (para. 5). Given the immense resources and relative autonomy of many higher education institutions, they have the unique ability to reimagine campus safety from an intersectional and abolitionist lens. Over the last decade, several postsecondary institutions have made efforts to address their relationship to the institution of slavery as well as the vestiges of anti-Black racism in present-day policies, practices, and culture (Bogues et al., 2021; Harris, 2020; Presidential Committee on Harvard and the Legacy of Slavery, 2022). Yet, campus policing remains largely unaddressed despite the foundation of U.S. policing in the history of slave patrols, the enforcement of Slave Codes, and, subsequently, racial segregation and political suppression in the Jim Crow south (Hassett-Walker, 2021; Lepore, 2020; Potter, 2013; Robinson, 2017).

In this brief, we draw on critical insights offered by scholars and activists who have theorized and experimented with humanizing non-law enforcement alternatives to address harm, violence, safety, and well-being. Then, we outline eight steps toward the abolition of campus policing that higher education practitioners can enact to craft safer and more empowering campus environments for minoritized students, staff, faculty, and surrounding communities. This brief is primarily instructive to campus leaders who are positioned to reimagine campus safety policy, practice, and culture. Student affairs educators, faculty, staff, and administrators all have spheres of control through which they can significantly reduce cultural practices of policing and the ascribed authority of campus police. Student leaders may also derive ideas for campaigns and programs that help generate campus-wide dialog and politically educate peers on problems in campus policing and safety.

Rethinking Campus Police and Safety

To understand the urgency of divesting from policing in favor of non-law enforcement alternatives, higher education practitioners must critically question the narrative that police are the most appropriate response to campus safety issues. President Nixon's 1970 Commission on Campus Unrest coopted the discourse of safety and diversity to promote the buildup of campus security as a response to student activists-often Black, Asian, Latinx, and native students-challenging the status quo with demands for racial and social justice (Ferguson, 2017). Falsely equating the police with safety has led to the institutionalization of campus police across the higher education sector. Approximately 95% of 4-year postsecondary institutions enrolling 2,500 or more students employ police officers (Reaves, 2015). Misperceptions among students, staff, and faculty feed images of campus police as low-level security guards who are not "real" police (Allen, 2021, p. 102). In fact, campus officers are trained in the same police academies as municipal officers, and a majority carry firearms and have the power to arrest (Reaves, 2015).

Additionally, campus police officers exercise authority beyond typical law enforcement duties. Officers regularly collaborate with student affairs departments and human resources to address workplace issues, mental health crises, and threat management (Penven & Janosik, 2012). Campus police also support municipal law enforcement and patrol off-campus (Reaves, 2015). Consequently, campus constituents and local residents are exposed to armed officers during the course of daily life and in non-crime-related situations. Although purported to be gentler than municipal police, contact with a campus police officer can result in violence and death. Campus police

are armed with lethal and nonlethal weapons, including military equipment (Weissman, 2020). The militarization of police has been associated with increased fatalities from officer-involved shootings (Delehanty et al., 2017). The violence perpetrated by campus police toward vulnerable populations—including queer students and students in mental health crises—directly contradicts their purported role as safety providers. There have been notable incidents in which campus police killed a student experiencing mental distress and unarmed Black people off-campus (DeMio, 2015; Selk et al., 2017).

Higher education leaders further legitimize campus police by responding with ineffective reforms when violations of dignity and livelihood occur. In particular, popular police reforms are considered "best practice" despite the lack of rigorous evaluation and evidence of long-term impact. For instance, Engel et al. (2020) reviewed studies on body-worn cameras, de-escalation and implicit bias training, early-intervention systems, and civilian oversight boards. They concluded that studies of these reforms (a) demonstrated limited or mixed evidence regarding their efficacy in changing police behavior and (b) suffered from weak research designs. The authors also found that the adoption of body-worn cameras and early intervention systems by the University of Cincinnati Police Department did not prove to be effective in reducing the use of force or the likelihood of a fatal policecitizen encounter, such as the case of Samuel Dubose's death at the hands of university police in 2015. As a final example, 79% of campus police departments include community policing in their policies (Reaves, 2015). However, despite acquiring resources for shifting toward a community policing paradigm, Hancock (2016) suggested that campus law enforcement "turned to community policing not out of dedication to its ideals but to help meet the ever-growing financial demands of campus security," rendering such policies wholly ineffective (p. 473). Therefore, such reforms have thus not restricted the ability of campus police to inequitably surveil, detain, arrest, and harm campus constituents as they go about daily campus life.

The prevalence and management of campus police reflect a fundamental misunderstanding of the nature of police in the United States. The buildup of campus police over the last 60 years and the belief that reforms can address officer-involved deaths and misconduct assume that police, and police alone, promote safety and security. Higher education practitioners must begin to consider the track record of harm and violence that accompany armed officers. Moreover, we encourage the consideration of abolitionist praxis as a foundation upon which to base campus safety policies and practices.

Eight Steps Toward Abolition

For decades, critical scholars and activists in the United States have organized to promote alternatives to the retributive and punishmentfocused criminal legal system, which disproportionately targets minoritized and vulnerable communities. These efforts are understood as a call for abolition, defined as "a political vision with the goal of eliminating imprisonment, policing, and surveillance and creating lasting alternatives to punishment and imprisonment" (Critical Resistance, n.d.). Alternatives include community-based programs for violence intervention and prevention, restorative justice, mental health, and noncriminal crisis response. Examples of these efforts demonstrate positive local impacts, which include reducing exposure to the harms associated with police contact and incarceration (Jacobs et al., 2021; Latimer et al., 2005; Ritchie et al., 2020). Abolition means dismantling institutionalized systems of violence while recognizing the power of communities to develop "a vision of a restructured society in a world where we have everything we need" (Kaba, 2020, para. 3). Abolitionist movements identify the root causes of harm in social inequality rather than pathologizing communities as inherently criminal. Organizers work to ensure that basic needs are met for communities to thrive with solutions that do not rely on the police. Abolitionist alternatives include projects for mutual aid, affordable and safe housing, food security, and positive school environments, all of which provide communities with the infrastructure that fosters safety and minimizes violence (S. L. Johnson, 2009; Kondo et al., 2018; Spade, 2020; Wen et al., 2017).

The present moment calls upon higher education practitioners and policymakers to explore non-law enforcement alternatives for campus safety and well-being. Specifically, these alternatives should neither rely upon police nor facilitate the involvement of campus constituents with the broader criminal legal system. As Sainato (2020) has detailed, students, staff, and faculty have suggested options for reallocating institutional funds away from campus police and toward housing, mental health services, traumainformed care for sexual assault survivors, and other culturally relevant services. In other instances, some colleges and universities have already implemented humanizing, transformative alternatives to punitive practices, such as restorative justice and Good Samaritan policies (Karp, 2019; Oster-Aaland & Eighmy, 2007).

The following eight steps toward the abolition of campus police synthesize and interpret abolitionist demands of student activists and social movement organizations, as well as the work of scholaractivists as applied to college and university contexts (Baldwin, 2021; A. Y. Davis, 2003, 2022; Dizon, 2023a, 2023b; Gilmore, 2022; Herzing, 2017; Johnson & Dizon, 2021; Kaba, 2021; Rodríguez, 2021; Spade, 2020). For instance, the title of this brief is directly inspired by "8 to Abolition: Abolitionist Policy Changes to Demand from Your City Officials."1 Like the authors of "8 to Abolition," we recognize that campus police abolition will not happen overnight. However, measures to reduce the costs, scale, scope, authority, and legitimacy of campus police create the opening needed to cultivate police-free campuses that are safer, more inclusive, and life-affirming. We recognize that while our list is neither comprehensive nor exhaustive, it offers important direction for abolitionist praxis in postsecondary contexts. Understanding that abolition is a collaborative process of imagining and experimenting, for which there is no singular correct starting point, interested practitioners should engage these eight steps as a set of possibilities rather than a finite prescription. We also encourage readers to examine and meditate on these recommendations as a way of shifting individual and institutional paradigms about policing and safety within their spheres of influence. Last, let these recommendations for practice serve as an invitation upon which those more deeply immersed in the everyday management of college and university campuses can amend and expound to fit their particular geographic and institutional context.

1. Defund Campus Police Departments

Defunding campus police calls for the reallocation of resources (i.e., financial and material) spent on policing to preventative and survivor-centered services for campus safety and well-being. This also includes reducing the expansive role of campus police in responding to issues of campus safety that do not require armed officers (e.g., mental health and wellness checks). Reducing the campus police budget can be achieved through salary reductions, firing officers with excessive force complaints and egregious misconduct records, elimination of funds for public relations, suspension of paid administrative leave for officers under investigation, hiring freezes, discontinued use of billable campus police services by other campus departments, and the termination of contracts with municipal law enforcement agencies and private security companies. Additionally, future proposals to expand campus police budgets must be rejected, including funding proposals that aim to reform departments through new programs and initiatives. Last, college and university administrators should provide campus and community stakeholders with a detailed accounting of previous and current campus police budgets and year-to-year plans to reduce funding.

Defunding campus police need not be a politically contentious decision. California State University, Fullerton, reduced its campus police budget through layoffs and management reduction in light of COVID-19 financial impacts (Benda, 2020). Campuses thus have the ability to reduce and reallocate police budgets and with more intention. Los Angeles Unified School District cut the number of school resource officers and diverted \$25 million from the school police department to educational services (Gomez, 2021). Institutions can develop a rationale for reallocating budgetary priorities to align with their educational, student-centered missions.

2. Disarm and Demilitarize the Campus Police

Campus police departments have become increasingly armed and militarized, posing a danger to campus constituents. Rifles, shotguns, grenades, sidearms, batons, pepper spray, and tasers are among the arsenal deployed by campus police officers (Reaves, 2015). Additionally, over 100 institutions have acquired military equipment through the federal 1033 program (Weissman, 2020). Steps to disarm and demilitarize campus police departments include discontinuation of lethal and so-called less-than-lethal weapons and military equipment; termination of participation in the Department of Defense 1033 program; prohibition of campus police officer involvement in counter-terrorism/counter-insurgency efforts and local/federal law enforcement investigations; and training exchanges with municipal police, foreign law enforcement agencies, and the military. Additionally, administrators should assess and evaluate the psychological and material impact of a militarized police presence on the campus and within the local community. Last, campus police departments should prohibit the use of proactive policing, including pretextual stops of presumed campus outsiders and other broken windows² policing strategies.

Examples of turning back the militarization of campus police include the University of Maryland, which announced in 2020 that it would return equipment obtained through the 1033 program. Portland State University had an unarmed police force until permitting firearms in 2014. Organizers pressured the university to

¹ https://www.8toabolition.com/

² In the criminology literature, broken windows theory suggests a focus by police on minor crimes (e.g., vandalism, loitering, and fare evasion) that signal antisocial behavior and civil disorder can prevent or deter future crimes, especially major or violent crimes, and create an environment of lawful order.

overturn that decision in 2021. Two years later, the university rearmed the police but did not inform the campus until 2 months later. These examples demonstrate that there is no defensible logic to have an armed and militarized campus police force, as decisions can be made and reversed depending on the current political climate.

3. Assess Safety Policies and Practices

Due to legal mandates and reactions in the immediate aftermath of extreme violence, higher education leaders and policymakers have implemented common-sense safety policies that may not necessarily be endorsed by students, staff, and faculty (Schafer et al., 2018). Higher education practitioners and lawmakers should review how campus safety policies and practices address the root causes of insecurity, harm, and violence. Institutional actions can include the audit of campus safety policies that require police involvement; the elimination of mandatory campus police involvement in non-crimerelated incidents; the investigation of incidents of excessive force and misconduct by campus police officers; the development and implementation of a climate assessment among students, staff, faculty, and local community members to understand safety, wellbeing, and experiences with campus police; and the development of appropriate institutional policies, practices, and resources that accurately and comprehensively address safety beyond a narrow focus on campus crime.

There are numerous examples of universities and colleges assessing campus police services and safety issues. All police chiefs within the California State University system banned the use of carotid restraints³ (California State University, 2020). The University of Cincinnati, Portland State University, the University of Maryland, and the University of California system have either appointed internal task forces or commissioned an external audit of campus police and safety. The University of Iowa recognized that its current safety systems were not effective for many students, including feeling unsafe around campus police (Matthes, 2021). When assessing safety policies and practices, institutional leaders should be mindful of resorting to popular reforms and consider policy alternatives that do not include or augment police power.

4. Decriminalize Political Expression and Minoritized Identities

Campus police departments emerged in direct response to racially minoritized student activism (Ferguson, 2017). Political dissent, especially when waged against the university itself, and non-White identities continue to be targets of campus police forces. Colleges and universities must decriminalize political expression and proactively protect minoritized populations from police violence. Administrators should cease deploying campus police against political demonstrations on campus and be prohibited from filing lawsuits against students, staff, faculty, and community activists. Campus protest policies that discipline students, staff, and faculty should also be rescinded, alongside the expungement of existing disciplinary records for students, staff, and faculty related to political expression. To shift the campus racial climate, administrators, faculty, and staff can work to proactively shift the campus discourse of safety to eliminate racist and classist stereotypes that frame racially minoritized and unhoused people as threats. Specific steps include removing language that reinforces stereotypes from safety communications and policies and prohibiting the use of pretextual stops by campus police.

Institutional leaders may be challenged to decriminalize political expression when under pressure. The University of Arizona and the University of California, San Diego, faced criticism in the past for filing charges against student activists (a continuing practice as many institutions seek to criminalize current activism in support of Palestinian self-determination). These incidents were viewed as caving in to pressure from conservative media and as retaliation for challenging the administration (Leingang, 2019; Perez, 2023). The other side of this issue is when administrators have been criticized for permitting controversial speakers on campus. Institutional leaders can carefully consider the differences between free speech and hate speech to prioritize the dignitary safety of students. Said differently, leaders should give weight to the consequences of words and images on minoritized populations and their status of being seen as equals (Delgado, 1993; Stokes & Davis, 2022). Prioritizing dignitary safety was evident in the University of Minnesota's decision to prohibit the use of generic racial suspect descriptions as a means of mitigating a hostile campus racial climate for Black students (Jaschik, 2015).

5. Eliminate Campus Stakeholder Involvement in Policing

Structures that encourage, empower, or mandate campus stakeholders to call upon campus police contribute to the ascribed authority of armed police officers in various aspects of campus life. Student affairs departments regularly collaborate with campus police for nonlaw enforcement issues (Penven & Janosik, 2012). Faculty and students are encouraged to collaborate with campus police in safety planning (Perrotti, 2007). In short, faculty, staff, and students are empowered to police one another and whomever they deem to be a threat to their sense of security. Alarmingly, racist and class-based stereotypes have motivated campus constituents to call campus police (Dizon, 2023a). It is imperative to not only abolish campus police departments but also a culture of policing that normalizes statesanctioned violence and criminalizes differences along the axes of race, class, and gender. Reducing stakeholder involvement in policing the campus could include discouraging calls to campus police to report Black and other racially minoritized people as suspicious, as well as calls to criminalize unhoused people; the provision of nonpolice alternatives for non-crime-related incidents; the development of crisis management protocols that limit the use of campus police; training campus stakeholders in de-escalation tactics; and education on the historical and present harm of policing on minoritized populations.

Examples of these steps include the passage of the Caution Against Racially and Exploitative Non-Emergencies Act that makes racially motivated phone calls to 911 illegal in the city of San Francisco (Cramer, 2020). In response to student and labor organizing on campus, the University of California, Riverside, and the University of Michigan have both made public commitments to provide campus constituents with unarmed, nonpolice

³ A carotid restraint is a chokehold technique that restricts blood flow to the brain causing temporary loss of consciousness. Following the killing of George Floyd in Minneapolis, such techniques were explicitly prohibited by the U.S. Department of Justice (2021) "unless that standard of necessity for use of deadly force is satisfied" (p. 2).

emergency responders (Fitzgerald, 2023; Ghori, 2022). Research demonstrates that student affairs professionals and faculty are in need of crisis training (Holzweiss & Walker, 2018; Wang & Hutchins, 2010). Although staff and faculty should not be seen as primary crisis responders, it may be helpful to provide the skills to successfully de-escalate and respond to crises given their constant, direct interactions with students and other campus constituents.

6. Establish Restorative and Transformative Justice Options for Conduct Issues

In K-12 schools, critical educators have responded to the negative impacts of exclusionary discipline and the presence of school resource officers (i.e., school police) with efforts to integrate restorative justice practices as disciplinary alternatives (Winn, 2018). Restorative justice refers to a framework that "begins with a concern for victims and how to meet their needs, for repairing the harm as much as possible, both concretely and symbolically" (Zehr, 2014, p. 17). Similarly, grassroots organizers have experimented with transformative justice practices to address harm and violence in their communities while addressing systems of oppression (Project NIA, 2013). A transformative justice framework seeks to repair harm without relying on the criminal-legal system because of its systemic inequities. Transformative justice analyzes the structural conditions in which harm occurs and is motivated to prevent future harm by creating lifeaffirming resources and systems (Mingus, 2022). Building from these traditions, some colleges and universities have undertaken restorative justice efforts in student conduct and implemented bystander trainings to promote safety and reduce sexual violence (Jouriles et al., 2018).⁴ Institutional leaders can go further by working with student affairs staff and students to humanize non-law enforcement safety personnel and crisis management procedures, develop victimand survivor-centered responses to encourage accountability and reporting, defund and eliminate the conditions that necessitate policing, and develop policies and practices that mitigate the root causes of possible harm campus stakeholders may encounter.

7. Invest in Campus and Community Care

Colleges and universities have become increasingly corporatized and shaped by neoliberal market forces (Kezar et al., 2019). The emphasis on profits results in leadership and accountability that rarely consider ethics, equity, and justice (Giroux, 2002). Financial investments in campus police signal institutional interests to preserve control and avoid legal liability. Maintaining the status quo hurts the majority of campus constituents, as evidenced by underfunded student services, less-than-livable wages and salaries for campus workers, the overreliance on contingent and adjunct labor, and enrollment strategies to attract full tuition-paying students over students from low-income families and minoritized backgrounds. Demands to divest from policing recognize the need to reinvest institutional finances to create structures and resources that center groups who have been systematically disadvantaged (Dizon et al., 2022). Institutional leaders have already begun to invest in campus and community care by ensuring students have access to affordable food, basic needs services (Abdulahi, 2023), and peer support networks (Greenbaum, 2018). Additional steps include providing culturally sustaining mental health services and affordable housing; compensating staff and faculty with livable wages and

salaries; diverting campus police funds to increase scholarships for students; creating p20 pipeline programs with local school districts; establishing food banks for local residents; permitting local residents to access campus resources, such as the library, public events, and green space; lobbying for laws that reduce poverty; and paying property taxes or payments in lieu of taxes as a means to redistribute wealth and resources back into public services and local communities.

8. Create Inclusive Campus Environments

Higher education institutions must address the legacy of racism and its influence on policies and practices, including policing and security (Patton, 2016). Police abolition is intimately tied to movements for racial justice, such as the Black Lives Matter movement/Movement for Black Lives. Colleges and universities must do more to invest in resources to admit, retain, and graduate students from minoritized backgrounds, including formerly incarcerated students. While the following recommendations are currently in operation across campuses, they can be intentionally tied to an abolitionist commitment to reimagine who the university is for and move away from higher education's exclusionary, racist, and White supremacist origins. Efforts include the recruitment, retention, and promotion of minoritized staff, faculty, and administrators; supporting identity-based student organizations through funding and advising; establishing support for courses and programs of study in race- (e.g., African American and Asian American studies) and gender-based (e.g., women's and queer studies) epistemologies and other critical fields; creating and funding identity-based resource centers that provide care and support for minoritized students at the intersections of race, class, gender, sexuality, ability, religion, and citizenship; and educating campus constituents on principles of equity and inclusion.

Conclusion

The hegemony of the police has resulted in the belief that an armed, militarized force is integral to higher education's status as a public good. However, a safe campus is not one in which police officers and deputies of the campus safety enterprise (i.e., administrators, faculty, staff, and students) routinely criminalize Black and other minoritized people through surveillance and punishment. Opponents consider demands for abolition as naive idealism. However, abolition is a practical strategy to confront inequities in higher education and restructure resources and policies to provide disproportionately vulnerable campus stakeholders with the capacity to thrive (Kaba, 2020). Abolitionist thinking invites all involved in higher education, from students to researchers to policymakers, to confront our passive reliance on police and the restrictions we have placed on our imaginations to envision policefree campuses. Fostering an abolitionist ethos throughout campus policy, practice, and culture requires that higher education leaders and campus constituents dramatically reimagine relationships with local communities, elected officials, alumni, and trustees. Relationships that have not previously been considered important may be critical to elevate and prioritize, while other relationships may need to shift and end. Davis et al. (2022) ask the difficult

⁴ See the University of Denver's restorative justice approach: https://stude ntaffairs.du.edu/student-rights-responsibilities/restorative-practices

question, "How to draw a line when the work is unfolding and unfinished?" (p. 167). For colleges and universities, it is past due to take part in this unfolding work that ultimately has no line because abolition moves us *toward* the horizon of a perpetual remaking of our campuses and our world into places in which we can all be free.

References

- #WeDemandUNC. (2015). A collective response to anti-blackness. https:// docs.google.com/document/d/1r1Rp3Tn8sPlfbn_bO3vQXOVRnDpaDvB_ ctaBKXvbpNU/edit
- Abdulahi, S. (2023). New role brings more focus to student basic needs. Inside Higher Ed. https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2023/01/23/co lleges-hire-directors-tackle-student-basic-needs
- Alang, S., Haile, R., Hardeman, R., & Judson, J. (2023). Mechanisms connecting police brutality, intersectionality, and women's health over the life course. *American Journal of Public Health*, 113(S1), S29–S36. https:// doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.307064
- Allen, A. (2021). Are campus police 'real' police? Students' perceptions of campus versus municipal police. *The Police Journal*, 94(2), 102–121. https://doi.org/10.1177/0032258X20906859
- Baldwin, D. (2021). Why we should abolish the campus police. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*. https://www.chronicle.com/article/why-we-should-abolish-campus-police
- Benda, J. (2020). CSUF discusses future of university police amid some calls for defunding. *The Daily Titan*. https://dailytitan.com/news/csuf-discussesfuture-of-university-police-amid-some-calls-for-defunding/article_a6a c1326-0851-11eb-bdaf-f7f702b70206.html
- Bogues, A., Cliatt, C., & Levy, A. (2021). *Slavery and justice report*. Brown University.
- California State University. (2020). CSU police chiefs pledge to implement recommendations from President Obama's task force on 21st century policing. https://www.calstate.edu/csu-system/news/Pages/CSU-Police-Chiefs-Pledge-to-Implement-Recommendations-from-The-Presidents-Ta sk-Force-on-21st-Century-Policing.aspx
- Chessman, H., & Wayt, L. (2016). What are students demanding? *Higher Education Today*. https://www.higheredtoday.org/2016/01/13/what-are-students-demanding/
- Cramer, M. (2020). San Francisco takes action on racial profiling in 911 calls. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/20/us/sanfrancisco-caren-911.html
- Critical Resistance. (n.d.). What is the PIC? What is abolition? Retrieved March 9, 2023, from https://criticalresistance.org/mission-vision/not-so-common-language/
- Crombie, N. (2019). PSU to pay \$1 million to family of Jason Washington shot and killed by campus police. *Oregon Live*. https://www.oregonlive .com/portland/2019/12/psu-to-pay-1-million-to-family-of-jason-washingto n-shot-and-killed-by-campus-police.html
- Daggett, L. M. (2013). Book 'em: Navigating student privacy, disability, and civil rights and school safety in the context of school-police cooperation. *The Urban Lawyer*, 45(1), 203–234.
- Davis, A. Y. (2003). Are prisons obsolete? Seven Stories Press.
- Davis, A. Y., Dent, G., Meiners, E. R., & Richie, B. (2022). *Abolition. Feminism. Now.* Haymarket Books.
- Davis, C. H. F., III. (2022). An inconvenient truth: More police on campus won't prevent gun violence. Inside Higher Education. https://www.inside highered.com/views/2022/02/22/increasing-campus-police-not-answeropinion
- Deivanayagam, T. A., Lasoye, S., Smith, J., & Selvarajah, S. (2021). Policing is a threat to public health and human rights. *BMJ Global Health*, *6*(2), Article e004582. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2020-004582

- Delehanty, C., Mewhirter, J., Welch, R., & Wilks, J. (2017). Militarization and police violence: The case of the 1033 program. *Research & Politics*, 4(2), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1177/2053168017712885
- Delgado, R. (1993). Words that wound: A tort action for racial insults, epithets, and name calling. In C. R. Lawrence, III, M. K. Matsuda, R. Delgado, & K. W. Crenshaw (Eds.), Words that wound: Critical race theory, assaultive speech, and the first amendment (pp. 89–110). Westview Press.
- DeMio, T. (2015). UC police involved in other deaths. *The Enquirer*. https:// www.cincinnati.com/story/news/2015/08/01/uc-police-involved-deaths/ 31009717/
- Dizon, J. P. M. (2023a). "People that look like me commit crime": Racial beliefs among campus police officers. *The Journal of Higher Education*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2023 .2264463
- Dizon, J. P. M. (2023b). Protecting the university, policing race: A case study of campus policing. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 16(4), 410– 424. https://doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000350
- Dizon, J. P. M., Harper, J., & Kezar, A. (2022). Using strategies elites understand: Divestment as an approach to social change. *Peabody Journal* of Education, 97(5), 584–599. https://doi.org/10.1080/0161956X.2022 .2125759
- Engel, R. S., McManus, H. D., & Isaza, G. T. (2020). Moving beyond "best practice": Experiences in police reform and a call for evidence to reduce officer-involved shootings. *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 687(1), 146–165. https://doi.org/10.1177/000271621 9889328
- Ferguson, R. A. (2017). We demand: The university and student protests (1st ed.). University of California Press.
- Fitzgerald, R. (2023). President offers support for non-police emergency response program. The University Record. https://record.umich.edu/article s/president-offers-support-for-non-police-emergency-response-program/
- Ghori, I. (2022). Non-sworn, unarmed safety responders to join UCR's police department. UC Riverside News. https://news.ucr.edu/articles/2022/07/20/ non-sworn-unarmed-safety-responders-join-ucrs-police-department
- Gilmore, R. W. (2022). Abolition geography: Essays towards liberation. Verso.
- Giroux, H. (2002). Neoliberalism, corporate culture, and the promise of higher education: The university as a democratic public sphere. *Harvard Educational Review*, 72(4), 425–464. https://doi.org/10.17763/haer.72.4 .0515nr62324n71p1
- Gomez, M. (2021). L.A. school board cuts its police force and diverts funds for Black student achievement. *Los Angeles Times*. https://www.latimes .com/california/story/2021-02-16/lausd-diverting-school-police-funds-su pport-black-students
- Greenbaum, Z. (2018). Students helping students. *Monitor on Psychology*, 49(10). https://www.APA.org/monitor/2018/11/students
- Hancock, K. (2016). Community policing within campus law enforcement agencies. *Police Practice & Research: An International Journal*, 17(5), 463–476. https://doi.org/10.1080/15614263.2015.1108194
- Harris, L. M. (2020). Higher education's reckoning with slavery. Academe, Winter 2020. https://www.aaup.org/article/higher-education%E2%80% 99s-reckoning-slavery
- Hassett-Walker, C. (2021). *How you start is how you finish? Slave patrol and Jim Crow origins of policing*. https://www.americanbar.org/groups/crsj/ publications/human_rights_magazine_home/civil-rights-reimagining-po licing/how-you-start-is-how-you-finish/
- Herzing, R. (2017). Standing up for our communities: Why we need a policefree future. Truthout. https://truthout.org/articles/standing-up-for-our-co mmunities-why-we-need-a-police-free-future/
- Holzweiss, P., & Walker, D. (2018). Higher education crises: Training new professionals for crisis management. *The College Student Affairs Journal*, 36(1), 124–135. https://doi.org/10.1353/csj.2018.0008
- Jacobs, L. A., Kim, M. E., Whitfield, D. L., Gartner, R. E., Panichelli, M., Kattari, S. K., Downey, M. M., McQueen, S. S., & Mountz, S. E. (2021). Defund the police: Moving towards an anti-carceral social work. *Journal*

of Progressive Human Services, 32(1), 37-62. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10428232.2020.1852865

- Jaschik, S. (2015). Race and crime alerts. Inside Higher Ed. https://www.insi dehighered.com/news/2015/02/26/should-colleges-crime-alerts-includereference-race-suspects
- Johnson, R. M., & Dizon, J. P. M. (2021). Toward a conceptualization of the college-prison nexus. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 96(5), 508–526. https://doi.org/10.1080/0161956X.2021.1991692
- Johnson, S. L. (2009). Improving the school environment to reduce school violence: A review of the literature. *The Journal of School Health*, 79(10), 451–465. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1746-1561.2009.00435.x
- Jouriles, E. N., Krauss, A., Vu, N. L., Banyard, V. L., & McDonald, R. (2018). Bystander programs addressing sexual violence on college campuses: A systematic review and meta-analysis of program outcomes and delivery methods. *Journal of American College Health*, 66(6), 457– 466. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2018.1431906
- Kaba, M. (2020). So you're thinking about becoming an abolitionist. *Level*. https://level.medium.com/so-youre-thinking-about-becoming-an-abolitio nist-a436f8e31894
- Kaba, M. (2021). We do this 'til we free us: Abolitionist organizing and transforming justice. Haymarket Books.
- Karp, D. R. (2019). The little book of restorative justice for colleges and universities, second edition: Repairing harm and rebuilding trust in response to student misconduct. Simon and Schuster.
- Kerandi, J. (2020). *Response to the murder of George Floyd*. https://docs.goo gle.com/document/d/16gq6ZoCIvu5SvEmzQig_rIm68qsIGxdT2tfwpc73 kpg/edit
- Kezar, A., DePaola, T., & Scott, D. T. (2019). The gig academy: Mapping labor in the neoliberal university. Johns Hopkins University Press. https:// doi.org/10.1353/book.68032
- Kondo, M. C., Andreyeva, E., South, E. C., MacDonald, J. M., & Branas, C. C. (2018). Neighborhood interventions to reduce violence. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 39(1), 253–271. https://doi.org/10.1146/annure v-publhealth-040617-014600
- Latimer, J., Dowden, C., & Muise, D. (2005). The effectiveness of restorative justice practices: A meta-analysis. *The Prison Journal*, 85(2), 127–144. https://doi.org/10.1177/0032885505276969
- Leingang, R. (2019). Charges dropped for University of Arizona students who protested border patrol. *The Republic/AZ Central*. https://www.azce ntral.com/story/news/local/arizona-education/2019/04/21/charges-droppe d-against-ua-students-protested-border-patrol-melchor-bustamante-colescurtis/3536331002/
- Lepore, J. (2020). The invention of the police. https://www.newyorker.com/ magazine/2020/07/20/the-invention-of-the-police
- Matthes, A. (2021). Reimagining campus safety action committee delivers final report, findings. *Iowa Now*. https://now.uiowa.edu/news/2021/08/rei magining-campus-safety-action-committee-delivers-final-report-findings
- Merkwae, A. (2015). Schooling the police: Race, disability, and the conduct of school resource officers. *Michigan Journal of Race & Law*, 21(1), Article 147. https://doi.org/10.36643/mjrl.21.1.schooling
- Mingus, M. (2022). Transformative justice: A brief description. *Fellowship*, 84(2), 17–19.
- Oster-Aaland, L., & Eighmy, M. A. (2007). Medical amnesty policies: Research is needed. *NASPA Journal*, 44(4), 715–727. https://doi.org/10 .2202/1949-6605.1865
- Patton, L. D. (2016). Disrupting postsecondary prose: Toward a critical race theory of higher education. Urban Education, 51(3), 315–342. https:// doi.org/10.1177/0042085915602542
- Peak, K. J., Barthe, E. P., & Garcia, A. (2008). Campus policing in America: A twenty-year perspective. *Police Quarterly*, 11(2), 239–260. https:// doi.org/10.1177/1098611107306840

- Penven, J. C., & Janosik, S. M. (2012). Threat assessment teams: A model for coordinating the institutional response and reducing legal liability when college students threaten suicide. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 49(3), 299–314. https://doi.org/10.1515/jsarp-2012-6339
- Perez, M. G. (2023). Crowd gathers at downtown SD courthouse in protest of UCSD student worker arrests. KPBS. https://www.kpbs.org/news/edu cation/2023/07/10/crowd-gathers-at-downtown-sd-courthouse-in-protestof-ucsd-student-worker-arrests
- Perez-Pena, R. (2015). University of cincinnati officers indicted in shooting death of Samuel Dubose. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/ 2015/07/30/us/university-of-cincinnati-officer-indicted-in-shooting-deathof-motorist.html
- Perrotti, J. A. (2007). The role of the campus police and security department in the 21st century: An essay based on 30 years of experience. In J. F. L. Jackson & M. C. Terrell (Eds.), *Creating and maintaining safe college campuses: A sourcebook for evaluating and enhancing safety programs* (pp. 173–187). Routledge.
- Potter, G. (2013). *The history of policing in the United States, part 1*. https:// ekuonline.eku.edu/blog/police-studies/the-history-of-policing-in-the-unite d-states-part-1/
- Presidential Committee on Harvard and the Legacy of Slavery. (2022). Harvard & the legacy of slavery. Harvard University.
- Project NIA. (2013). Transformative justice: A curriculum guide. https://pro ject-nia.org/uploads/images/tjcurriculum_design_small-finalrev.pdf
- Reaves, B. A. (2015). Campus law enforcement, 2011–2012 (Issue NCJ-248028; p. 27). https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cle1112.pdf
- Ritchie, B., Kaba, M., & Ervin, W. (2020). DefundPolice toolkit: Concrete steps toward divestment from policing & investment in community safety. Interrupting Criminalization.
- Robinson, M. A. (2017). Black bodies on the ground: Policing disparities in the African American community. *Journal of Black Studies*, 48(6), 551– 571. https://doi.org/10.1177/0021934717702134
- Rodríguez, D. (2021). Tyranny of the task force: Police abolition and the counterinsurgent campus. *Connecticut Law Review*, 53(1), 573–601.
- Sainato, M. (2020). US students call on universities to dismantle and defund campus policing | US policing | The Guardian. *The Guardian*. https://www .theguardian.com/us-news/2020/jun/24/campus-policing-us-universitystudents-call-to-defund
- Schafer, J. A., Lee, C., Burruss, G. W., & Giblin, M. J. (2018). College student perceptions of campus safety initiatives. *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 29(4), 319–340. https://doi.org/10.1177/0887403416631804
- Selk, A., Shapiro, T. R., & Lowery, W. (2017). Call about suspicious man was made by Georgia Tech student killed by police, investigators say. *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/ wp/2017/09/17/knife-wielding-campus-pride-leader-killed-by-police-atgeorgia-tech/
- Sloan, J. J. (1992). The modern campus police: An analysis of their evolution, structure, and function. *American Journal of Police*, 11(1), 85–104.
- Spade, D. (2020). Mutual aid: Building solidarity during this crisis (and the next). Verso.
- Stokes, S., & Davis, C. H. F. (2022). In defense of dignitary safety: A phenomenological study of student resistance to hate speech on campus. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 97(5), 600–615. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 0161956X.2022.2125760
- Sussman, A. (2012). Learning in lockdown: School police, race, and the limits of law. UCLA Law Review. University of California, Los Angeles. School of Law, 59(3), 788–850.
- U.S. Department of Justice. (2021). Chokeholds & carotid restraints; knock & announce requirement. https://www.justice.gov/d9/pages/attachments/ 2021/09/14/2021.09.13_chokehold_carotid_restraint_knock_and_annou nce_policy_final_0.pdf

- Wang, J., & Hutchins, H. M. (2010). Crisis management in higher education: What have we learned from Virginia tech? Advances in Developing Human Resources, 12(5), 552–572. https://doi.org/10.1177/1523422310394433
- Watkins, G. (2020). The crimes of campus police. The Chronicle of Higher Education. https://www.chronicle.com/article/the-crimes-of-campus-police
- Weissman, S. (2020). Over 100 campus police departments got military equipment through this federal program. *Diverse: Issues in Higher Education*. https://www.diverseeducation.com/home/article/15107343/ove r-100-campus-police-departments-got-military-equipment-through-this-federal-program
- Wen, H., Hockenberry, J. M., & Cummings, J. R. (2017). The effect of Medicaid expansion on crime reduction: Evidence from HIFA-waiver

expansions. Journal of Public Economics, 154, 67–94. https://doi.org/10 .1016/j.jpubeco.2017.09.001

Winn, M. T. (2018). Justice on both sides: Transforming education through restorative justice. Harvard Education Press.

Zehr, H. (2014). The little book of restorative justice. Good Books.

Received March 9, 2023

- Revision received November 3, 2023
 - Accepted January 5, 2024